MINUTES of the Hong Kong Business Coalition on Environment Meeting held on 23 November 2004 at 5:00 pm in the Boardroom of the Hong Kong General Chamber of Commerce.
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1. Presentation on "Waste Management Policy" by Prof Poon Chi-sun, Chairman of the ACE’s Waste Subcommittee

The Chairman welcomed Prof Poon Chi-sun, Chairman of the Waste Subcommittee of the Advisory Council on the Environment (ACE), and invited him to give a presentation on ACE’s waste management policy.

1.1 About 6.5 million tonnes of solid waste were disposed in 2003.  Following a number of programmes to encourage waste reduction, the recovery rate of municipal solid waste increased to 41%.

1.2 In view of the concern over the growing waste problem, the Government decided to raise the profile of the Waste Reduction Committee to become a waste subcommittee under ACE in early 2004.  The terms of reference was expanded to cover not only waste reduction but also waste management.  Major focus areas of the Subcommittee in the coming years included the implementation of product responsibility schemes (PRS) to reduce and recycle wastes, government’s assistance to facilitate recycling trade, and the introduction of waste disposal charges. 

1.3 In regard to PRS, many countries had already introduced mandatory or voluntary schemes on a number of products.  If such schemes were to be implemented in Hong Kong, they would require substantial support from the trade sector and the community, and extra capabilities to process materials in a free-port city.  The additional administrative procedures that could mean some more burden to traders.  Products being considered for PRS in Hong Kong included batteries, beverage containers, light electronic appliances and rubber tyres.

1.4 Government measures to implement PRS and promote recycling included making available land for waste separation and recovery operations, as well as to enhancing business and community participation by publicity and public education.  More support and coordination would be required to facilitate the local waste recycling industry.

1.5 In regard to the landfill charging issue, the Government already proposed to impose the charging schemes on construction and demolition waste at $27 per tonne for public fill reception facilities, $100 for sorting facilities, and $125 for landfill disposal.  The Government aimed to commence the charging scheme in summer 2005. 

1.6 Prof Poon concluded that Hong Kong had been efficient in waste disposal, but was lagging behind in waste reduction and lacked facilities in bulk waste treatment.

Discussion

1.7 Members felt that the landfill charge might be too low in comparison with other modern economies.  Prof Poon told members that the low charge, which did not cover land cost, was the result of a compromise with the respective business sectors and hauliers.  

1.8 Mr Arthur Bowring inquired about the reason of having higher waste disposal and recovery in 1994-95 than other years, and proposed to introduce environmental taxes also for household waste.  Prof Poon explained that waste generation was tied with economy, in particular to construction activities producing C&D waste.  As to domestic waste, discussion on charging scheme was still in initial stage.  As the community at large still thought that waste disposal was government’s responsibility, implementing domestic waste charging would be difficult.  The subject of environmental taxes in general would be worth further study. 

1.9 Mr Paul Zimmerman commented that the Government needed more public support in implementing charging schemes.  Mr Daniel Cheng believed that waste producers should be responsible for the environmental costs.  Prof Poon appreciated any support from BCE and chambers on PRS and other initiatives to tackle waste management.

1.10 In response to Dr Gail Kendall’s question about the composition of recovered wastes, Prof Poon told members that they included mainly papers, cans and plastic materials mostly from the industrial and commercial sources.  More work should be done to recycle household waste.

1.11 Mr Barrie Cook expressed concern on the slow process of dealing with the construction waste, particularly the soils and hard materials, given that there would be a stop to harbour reclamation.  Prof Poon said that the Government might be considering other less controversial reclamation sites.  He understood that The Secretary for Environment, Transport and Works had started a dialogue with Guangdong Government to explore the possibility of exporting usable construction waste to the mainland.

The Chairman thanked Prof Poon for his presentation.  Prof Poon left the meeting at this point.

2. Confirmation of minutes

Minutes of the BCE meeting held on 13 May 2004 were confirmed and signed.

3. Matters arising

The Chairman invited Dr Gail Kendall to brief members on the BCE/InterCham Luncheon with Dr Edgar Cheng on 5 October 2004. 

Dr Kendall told members that nearly 200 participants attended the luncheon organised by the CanCham and supported by many chambers.  Dr Cheng’s presentation was focused on the process of public consultation towards sustainable development of Hong Kong, rather than specific measures on the three pilot areas of the Sustainable Development Council.   He hoped to make it an example of government’s public engagement in future.

4. Discussion on enhancing BCE's communication with the government bodies

The Chairman led discussion on how BCE could enhance its communication with government’s advisory committees, Exco, Legco and District Councils.

4.1. Mr Paul Zimmerman said that many different organisations and sectors had worked in common on many environmental initiatives, so it would be more productive to find ways to save resources and for capability building. 

4.2. The Chairman believed that the BCE, Business Environment Council and individual chambers were constantly consulted by the Government on various subjects.  He invited members for views to enhance the role of BCE in this regard.

4.3. Dr Andrew Thomson advised that BCE should identify a few key areas of interest.  Mr Tom Masterson also felt that as there were different initiatives and agenda among member organisations, BCE should target one or two primary issues.  He recalled that BCE usually met with the Chief Executive once a year to express business concern on important environmental issues. 
4.4. Dr W K Chan said BCE had been serving well as a forum of information exchange, and occasionally for policy advocacy, e.g. a joint BCE initiative to the Government to pursue air quality improvement some years ago.  He agreed that BCE should make use of its collective nature to advocate certain issues of common interests.
4.5. Dr Gail Kendall drew members’ attention to the recent consultation on sustainable development, of which over 1000 responses were received.  She felt that it would be difficult for all the public opinions to be fully reflected in the final report in this kind of consultation.

4.6. The Chairman encouraged members to continue their own initiatives and make use of BCE as a platform to share information with other stakeholders.  Dr W K Chan suggested that BCE should make itself known to the Government network to ensure that it is included in major government consultation.  Members agreed that the Government needed support from the business community as a whole to move things forward.

5. AOB

5.1. Mr Tom Masterson thanked members for the support in finding sustainable solution for the super prison issue. 

5.2. The Chairman encouraged members to participate in an air pollution seminar/lunch forum on 3 December 2004 organised by the HKGCC.

There being no other business, the meeting adjourned at 6:30 pm.
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